
  

 

The Bells of Saint Mary’s 
January 2017 

The Annual Report 

Welcome to our Annual Meeting.  My address, “The State of the Parish” you will hear at the 
meeting.  Inside this special edition of The Bells of St. Mary has the reports of work of our vari-
ous Ministry Development Teams through the year just past.  Included are our regular features, 
birthdays, Miss Ella Speaks, and other such items you have come to expect.   

Enjoy this day, in this 125th year of our church.  

From 1892 forward, through wars and peacetime, strife and glory, we celebrate our time to-
gether with those who have gone before us and those who will come after us in our now third 
century of worship of Jesus Christ, in this town of Lompoc and our third location (not counting 
the warehouse and the prison chapel); always as an Episcopal Church, in the Diocese of Los An-
geles, with six Bishops as our Shepherds, and now we look forward to our seventh Bishop, Bish-
op-elect John Taylor when he will be consecrated on July 8th, in Los Angeles.   

Through all those years, with numerous Vicars and Associate Rectors and Interim pastors, I 
joined you following, Stu Fitch, John Saville, Scott Richardson and Richard Reynolds as your fifth 
Rector.  I came to you on July 1, 2007 and was ordained priest here on November 17, 2007 and 
elected Rector on June 18, 2008. Bishop Talton presided at our all parish meeting that evening.  
These have been the happiest days of my life…and the most challenging.  I love a good chal-
lenge. 

See you at the Annual Meeting! 

With my hand on the plow, 
Fr. Michael+ 
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Miss Ella and the “Confirming” 
DEDE DUNN·WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 14, 2016 

This time of year when I listen to tales of the Confirmations in other churches, I remember 

my own Confirmation and the way that my family became members of the Episcopal Church. 

It happened this way: 

During World War I, The Big House had a brick thrown through a window. The Family be-

lieved that it was because Grandma, “Miss Ella”, continued to speak German quite often. 

Since the country was at war with Germany, there were those who felt that was wrong and 

their way of objecting was to throw bricks. We have the same sort of thing going on today, 

but it usually doesn’t involve anyone speaking German. 

It was told to me by my Irish Auntie that at that moment Grandma, who had been brought 

up Lutheran in a family that spoke only German, decided that the family would become Epis-

copalians (or “Episcopals” as she called it) and that she would no longer speak German (This 

didn’t work out for her and she continued to her dying day to use German words, but she 

pretty much confined it to the House.) And true to her word, Irish Auntie said that she lined 

everybody up the next Sunday (one older Son, two Sons who were tiny children, Irish Auntie 

and herself) and set out for The Church Of the Good Shepherd a few blocks from The Big 

House. (Grandpa, who was Church of England, refused to go saying that he didn’t care for a 

“watered down” version of the Church of England which is what he called the Episcopal 

Church.) 

I am told that the Vicar at that church looked quite startled that he was gaining that many 

new members at one time. Usually, they just sort of trickled in, but here he was gaining all 

these people and their leader, Miss Ella, who was intent on joining the church. I am told that 

the conversation went something like this with Grandma in her best trial at speaking proper 

English.: 

“Head of church, I am being Mrs. Ella Wilhelmina Bertha Maria Helmke Chapman. This is  

being my sister, Miss Edna Lee Milam. These is being my son, Charles Leonard, Andrew 

Thomas and Pierce Leason Chapman. Charles Leonard is fourteen and the others are being 

very young, but I have told them that they are wishing to be members of your church here. 

We are all wishing to be members of this church. What are you wishing us to do for this?” 

And the Vicar said, “Pleased to meet you. Come in and sit down and we will speak after the 

Service. If you need help in understanding our Prayer Book, ask anyone for help,” and Miss 

https://www.facebook.com/dede.dunn.7
https://www.facebook.com/notes/dede-dunn/miss-ella-and-the-confirming/10154885341830407
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Ella said, “I am reading and speaking the English very well because I am being in educa-

tion at both German and Englisher Schools. Thanking you all the same. I am needing no 

help. My Sister also is being in education.” And the Vicar ushered them in and found 

them a seat. And that is how our family came to be members of the Protestant Episcopal 

Church of the United States of America. 

Now. There is more. Isn’t there always? Grandma heard the Vicar talk about Confirma-

tion Classes and she stopped him one Sunday and asked what they were. She was al-

ready head of the Altar Guild and her team consisted of Irish Auntie and later my Mother 

when she married my Dad, Andrew Thomas. Irish Auntie related the following conversa-

tion to me: 

“Preacher, what is being this Confirming Class you tell about? I would like to be coming 

to the class and so would my Sister and my Son. We are proud to be learning people and 

like classes. So do we are signing something or vas ist?” The Vicar told her that since eve-

ryone had been Baptized in the Lutheran Church except for Irish Auntie who had to have 

another Baptism because she was Catholic, they were good to go. And so four 

“Confirming Classes” were attended, Irish Auntie was duly Baptized and the time came 

for the “Confirming Ceremony”. Irish Auntie said that Grandma was beside herself with 

excitement and she was always proud of being a “Confirming Member” and a true 

“Episcopal” and was constantly asking other people if they had been to “Confirming Clas-

ses” so that she could brag that she had. 

In due time, as the Sons grew older they all became Acolytes and members of the Choir 

and my Mother was made a part of Grandma’s Altar Guild Team and Miss Ella continued 

as Head of the Altar Guild and all was well until it was MY turn at “Confirming” which 

was shortly after December 7, “the day that would live in infamy.” I was only almost ten 

and really too young for it but we were rushed through Confirmation because as Grand-

ma said, “Mr. Hitler and the Japanese are maybe killing us all in our beds and we must all 

being “Confirming” so as God will being pleased with us and taking us straight to Heaven 

with Him.” And so I was Confirmed beside my Aunt Louise who had married Artistic Un-

cle. There was no time to make the traditional white dresses and so I wore a navy blue 

taffeta dress with a red velvet heart on it and Aunt Louise wore a black dress with a 

white lace collar and we both wore white veils. That pleased Grandma. I don’t know 

about God, but at least if Mr. Hitler and the Japanese did their worst, we were well-

dressed for the occasion.  
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Grandma informed everyone that we shouldn’t eat anything before we all took our first 

Communion a week or two later. That pleased me because it meant I wouldn’t have to 

eat any of Grandma’s wallpaper paste oatmeal. Still, what did happen because of being 

empty was something that would horrify Grandma. It was hot in the church and as I 

knelt there, I began to feel just the least little bit lightheaded. I fainted dead away and 

never took that first Communion. I also never heard the end of it from Grandma who 

felt she could never show her face at the Church of the Good Shepherd again. 

But in this way, a number of years later, the Church gained two Priests, Miss Ella didn’t 

live to see it, but I know she knows and is bursting with pride. I can hear her now: “Did 

I’m telling you about mine great grandchildren? They are being Priests in the Church. 

Are you knowing that Women, can you imagine, are being Priests? Mine grandson is 

being a fine Priest also. If I could have, I would have being a Priest. I am knowing every-

thing there is to know about the Church because I am being “Confirming”. I miss you, 

Miss Ella. The Church lost a great one when you went to “living” with God. 

copyright Ella Chapman Dunn  

December 2016 

Administration Bill Brennan, Vestry Liaison 

Elizabeth Hatcher continues to competently lead parish administration. 

We again worked on reducing administrative expenses in 2016. For example; the 
Offering Envelopes are no longer dated. As much as 77% of these were wasted if 
you contributed monthly. When you start to run low on envelopes be sure to ad-
vise Elizabeth or put a note in the collection plate. We also reduced the number of 
mailings this year and relied more on email. Each mailing costs between $150 - 
$185. 

Plans are moving forward on the Lands End subdivision planned for the property be-
low the church at Harris Grade and La Purisma Rds. There are 42 new homes planned 
for this area using the road into the church as the only access. We are currently in 
contact with the Diocese of Los Angeles and will be in contact  with the developer  
regarding easement  rights for  our driveway. 

Many thanks to all the volunteers who helped with administrative functions this 
year. 

Special thanks to the Vestry members who carried on the administrative liaison 
in my absence when I was not feeling well and unable to participate. 

Respectfully   submitted,  
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Buildings and Grounds Rob Glasgow and Jan Cooksey 
 

In John 14:2 Jesus spoke about “…going there to prepare a place for you…”   
In a sense the Buildings and Grounds Ministry prepares a place for worship, fellowship and 
other ministry work to all who step into the courtyard and walk through the doors at Saint 
Mary’s.  The mission of this ministry is to insure the care, safety and upkeep of every as-
pect of the campus including all components of the building, utilities, furnishings and ap-
pliances, along with yard and property maintenance.   
 

In 2016 the Four Apostles Work Teams were reestablished.  Teams Matthew, Mark, Luke 
and John met on second Saturdays and helped “prepare” the campus. A new sign went up, 
trees were trimmed, the courtyard spruced up and the annual task of brush removal was 
accomplished.  Clutter in the annex was sorted, organized and useful items were stored on 
newly installed shelves.  In the Nave and Narthex, carpet was cleaned for the first time in 
several years; pews, rails and doors were cleaned and oiled.  This and much more!   
 

A huge thanks to all who gave time, energy and talent in 2016 to make Saint Mary’s a safe, 
well-cared-for and beautiful church.  

 

Christian Formation.   Mike Swart 
 

The Christian Formation groups (Nursery, Sunday School and Youth Group) were blessed 
this year with engaged and gifted leaders and active and dedicated kids. 
The Sunday School program has been successfully conducting classes during the 10:00 ser-
vice hour during the school year.  The Rite 13 and Journey to Adulthood (J2A) programs 
have been leading our youth through establishing their independence, giving them a foun-

 As of 12/31/2016   

Undesignated checking & savings $121,941    

Designated Checking* $86,476    

    

 

Actual 
Dec '16 

Actual 
Jan - Dec '16 

Budget 
Jan - Dec '16 

Bequests* ($40,165) $0  $0  

Income $43,811  $325,869  $327,265  

Expenses $26,623  $331,207  $327,265  

Net income/(loss) ($22,977) ($5,338) $0  

    

* Per Vestry Direction, 2016 Bequests were transferred from General Fund Income, to 
Repair and Replacement Designated Account, for future capital projects. 

    

St. Mary's has a policy of transparency, open and full disclosure.  If you want more de-
tailed financial information, please ask a Vestry member, attend a Vestry or Finance 
meeting, or visit the office during normal business hours. 
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dation in Christian teachings and lessons, but encouraging them to challenge what they 
learn, ask questions and form their own opinions. 
The St Mary’s Squad, the youth group, has become an established group focusing on 
both relationship developing “fun” activities and community service projects.  The first 
community service project completed was documenting a living history of residents of 
Lompoc’s Comprehensive Care Center.  The members conducted interviews of the resi-
dents and documented their lives in story. 
During the summer a successful Vacation Bible School was conducted and during school 
winter break, the first ever Arts Camp was held. 

 

Communications Ministry Development Team:  Liaison: Jeanne Johnston 
 

Members: Chair, Rick Kendall, Jeanne Johnston, John Beeler, Louise Larson, Don Lown, 
Fr. Michael, Elizabeth Hatcher. 
 

We have been meeting on the first Wednesday of the month at 5:00 p.m. You could join 
us. 
 

We are the people who try to let the parish know what is happening with: 
The Bells, in print and online 
The website and its calendar (stmaryslompoc.org) 
The Facebook page (Facebook.com “St. Mary’s Episcopal Church”) 
E-Mail Blasts, at least 48 this year 
Produce and distribute posters/flyers to reach out to the community about special 

services. 
I think the message our group would like to most share with you is that communication 
is a multi-directional street. Almost all parish meetings are open to all. Meeting sched-
ules are on website calendar. 
 

Submit stories for The Bells by directing them to John Beeler at 
john.beeler@verizon.net and/or Elizabeth at admin@stmaryslompoc.org.  You know 
that you enjoy Miss Ella’s column. Trust me, others are interested in what you have to 
say. 
E-mail blasts should be directed first to one of the wardens or Fr. Michael. If you aren’t 
receiving the parish E-Blasts, send a request to JeanneWellsJohnston@mac.com. 
 

 
 

OUTREACH Steve Aranguren 
 

I wish I had more time and space to talk about the amazing Outreach work Norma  
Anderson, Patti Balcena, Bits Bowles, Charlotte Compton, Linda Everly, Molly Gerald, 
Charlotte Hayes, Barbara Holt and Ron Pace have done for St. Mary’s this year.  Parish 

mailto:john.beeler@verizon.net
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participation in the Outreach programs has, as always, been high.  The Dress 2 Learn pro-
ject attracted enough donations to help 50 children and youth start the school year right.  
They were given $100 to purchase school clothes at Ross; 37 residents of Good Samaritan 
facilities and 13 referred by Catholic Charities were served.  Donations of lightly used jack-
ets and blankets were distributed by Linda Everly, Patti delivered donated socks and toilet-
ries for ages 6 and above to the Bridge House.  The Thanksgiving turkeys donated to the 
food pantry by parishioners were much appreciated.  Although attendance at the Senior 
Saints lunch in October was down, everyone had a wonderful time enjoying music and fel-
lowship with the elders of our community from Valley Haven, the Comprehensive Care 
Center and the Meridian.  Our Angel Tree project  received an outpouring of Christmas 
gifts for 87 needy Lompoc children. 
 

The Outreach team has worked hard to distribute the money budgeted by Vestry to help 
those in need.  St. Mary’s has helped many local charities:  Lompoc Food Pantry, Meals on 
Wheels, Transitions Mental Health, Coast Valley Substance Abuse Treatment Center; 
Bridge House, Family Service Agency’s local Big Brother Big Sister program, Community 
Partners in Caring and Ladies Recovery 4 Life.  We ended the year with a bang.  St. Mary’s 
donated money toward a Christmas meal for the Bridge House residents.  We also sup-
plied Wal-Mart gift cards to the 16 Moms at the Recovery Way Home.  The Outreach team 
encourages you all to look into these amazing local charity programs.  Everyone’s welcome 
to attend Outreach meetings, of course, if you’d like to volunteer – or if you’d just like to 
ask questions about our various programs. 
 

There is much work to be done in 2017.  The need for assistance in Lompoc Valley is great, 
and St. Mary’s work to address that need will continue and grow.  Additional volunteers to 
the Outreach program are, as always needed and welcome!  We are working to improve 
communication between Outreach and the parish.  To that end, we’re installing a perma-
nent board in Fitch Hall to share information about giving opportunities, thank you letters 
from various people whom we’ve helped, and news about our Outreach programs.  We’re 
also starting to look at St. Mary’s giving to better track the efforts being made by Father 
Michael, the Outreach group and various parishioners.   
 

The most exciting news we have from 2017 is that the Vestry has doubled the Outreach 
budget.  This will allow us to give additional help in Lompoc Valley – and to look to various 
needs outside the valley as well!  Please ask me – or any Outreach member – for more in-
formation.  We’d love to hear from you. 

 

Radical Hospitality Report 2016 Liaisons:  Glen Newcomb and Nancy Straight 
 

St. Martha’s Guild:  The members have provided beautiful funeral receptions all year 
including two services with over 400 attendees.  They have also welcomed the com-
munity to St. Mary’s via their Spring Tea, have prepared lovely receptions for the vis-
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iting Bishop Diane, and for St. Mary’s Day. Membership has grown and the ladies 
meet regularly under the chairmanship of Lisa Johnson. 

Name Tags:  made by Mary and Glen Newcomb.  The ushers and parishioners are given 
them the names of newcomers. 

Kitchen supplies:  The church continues to accept donations of paper goods, etc. for the 
kitchen supply pantry and we thank all of those members who have contributed. 

 

A concern for the next year is the need for some chairpersons.  We need a chairman for 
coffee hour, one chair for Holy Casserolers, and one chair for Driving St. Mary’s.  Glen 
and Nancy will be retiring from the vestry and they need parishioners to take over 
these ministries. 

 
In-reach Team  Glen Newcomb, Liaison 

 

The In-reach Team is a sub-section of Radical Hospitality this year. Our purpose is to do  
anything that we can to reach out to the all members of the parish. We are a very small 
bunch and could certainly use many more volunteers. We do not have regular meetings, the 
Vestry Liaison simply responds to a need and asks for help from the team. We are ALWAYS 
open to new ideas !  

The “Events and Activities” we oversee are: Parish Potlucks (when they are not under the 
umbrella of St. Martha's Guild); have a sign-up sheet for bringing goodies to the coffee 
hours (although that has not worked too well...people just continue to bring when they feel 
the desire and that is just great!) I don't think there has ever been a Sunday when there was 
NOTHING on which to snack. We are also available as “Driving St. Mary's”, taking people 
who cannot drive to appointments, etc. (we have not had too many requests for that); We 
also maintain a stash of pre-cooked meals in the freezer and can take them out to people 
who are in need. We would like some help in planning a “Mighty Nineties” event, or possibly 
a regular “afternoon out” for our older members. Can you help? 
 

Our desire is to cherish ourselves: the new and regular members of the parish. If you feel 
drawn to join us, PLEASE let Glen Newcomb know! Glen also maintains the information on 
the Kiosk, and does the Parish Activities Calendar each month. 
 

STEPHEN MINISTRY  Nancy Straight 
 

Stephen Ministers continue to care for parishioners who need a Christian care giver with a 
listening ear.  Ministers have undergone 50 hours of training and are assigned a care receiv-
er either by Father Michael or one of the Stephen Leaders. Ministers met once a month dur-
ing the year to provide support and accountability to each other. Meetings included continu-
ing education and they have been concentrating on the problems and joys of aging. 
We welcomed a new Stephen Minister transfer this year: Melissa Osborne, who joins Char-
lotte Compton, Peg Gould, Elizabeth Hatcher, Barbara Manchester, Anita McManigal, Glen 
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Newcomb, Leah Olsson, and Julie Sherman.  The Stephen Leaders are Linda Everly, Kay Rowland, 
and Nancy Straight. 
If you are going through a period in your life when you would like to avail yourself of this program, 
please talk to Fr. Michael or one of the Leaders. 
  

WORSHIP COMMITTEE  Tom Gerald, Liaison 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS/SERVICE COORDINATORS: Coordinator of Services- Father Michael   
Lay Eucharistic Ministers- Regina Lingl    Acolytes- Glen Newcomb 
Altar Guild- Kay Rowland   Music- Chris Bowman      
Lectors- Tom Gerald Assisting: Howard Gould and Mary Newcomb  
 

Saint Mary’s Worship Committee is composed of the Coordinators for the various groups that build 
a worshipful, Christ-centered environment, through the Ministries of Word, Song, Eucharist, and 
Sacred Preparation, for our Sunday Services and Special Celebrations across the Church Year.  
   Worship Committee meets on an as-needed basis, primarily to prepare for Major Seasons of Cel-
ebration, such as Christmas and Easter. Music to be played each week [generally 10 o’clock service 
only] is decided primarily by Father Michael and Music Director/Organist Chris Bowman, in conver-
sations outside the meetings, but Committee members, at preparation meetings, are informed of 
the music to be used during major celebrations.  At Father Michael’s request a spiritually enriching 
addition to the services has been a spontaneous solo meditation on piano by Chris in response to 
the homily. This “musical conversation” between Chris, Father Michael, and all assembled allows 
space for the homily to be absorbed before moving into rest of the service. 
   At the beginning of 2016, a revised coordination for scheduling the three teams (LEMS, Acolytes, 
and Lectors) has streamlined their operations and alleviated people doing double duty during our 
weekly Services. 
   The  Altar Team attending at the 10 AM Service was increased from three to four, enhancing their 
performance during the Service. This simple addition has made for a much smoother performance 
of duties and a stronger, visible sense of reverent professionalism. 
   All in all 2016 was, for the Worship Committee, a year of subtle but important changes. 
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 SALARIES & BENEFITS $214,744      

 MISSION SHARE FUND $40,233      

 Misc. ADMINISTRATION $37,046      

 BUILDINGS & GROUNDS $36,132      

 OUTREACH $10,000      

 CHRISTIAN FORMATION $3,360      

 WORSHIP $2,415      

 RADICAL HOSPITALITY $1,000      

 SPANISH LANGUAGE MINISTRY $1,000      

 STEWARDSHIP & RENEWAL $1,000      

 COMMUNICATIONS $860      

 PASTORAL CARE $310      

 TOTAL EXPENSES $348,100      
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Services 
Sunday 8:00 AM and  

10:00 AM 

Wednesday 9:00 AM 
 

Church Office Hours 

Monday - Thursday 9 AM - 5 PM 
 

Telephone: (805) 733-4400 

Fax: (805) 733-4405 

 

www.stmaryslompoc.org  

www.redshirtproject.org 

Fr. Michael: 

  rector@stmaryslompoc.org 

  sensei1633@aol.com 

The Rev. Deacon Dr. Judy Lin 

  revdrjlin@gmail.com 

The Rev. Deacon Paul Eustace 

  deaconpaul@stmaryslompoc.org  

 

Elizabeth: Parish Administrator 

  admin@stmaryslompoc.org 

Michele Pittenger: Christian Formation 

formation@stmaryslompoc.org 

Wardens and Clerk: 

   vestry@stmaryslompoc.org 

Bells Editor: 

  john.beeler@verizon.net 

Many Hands Make  
Light Work 

Please join Team Luke   

Work Party on Saturday,  

February 11
th

, at 8:30
 
AM.  

You can help with the gar-

dening, vacuuming the 

sanctuary, changing light 

bulbs, or many other things 

that help keep the church 

going! 

Sarah Cunningham 02/02 

Jennifer Holston 02/02 

Julie Sherman 02/02 

Brandon Camacho 02/03 

Jim Cooksey  02/07 

Robert Kennedy Sr 02/08 

Paul Hamilton  02/09 

Linda Everly  02/10 

Mary Wynns-Smith 02/12 

Barbara Manchester 02/16 

Richard Kendall 02/19 

Lisa Johnson  02/20 

John Sipos  02/21 

Howard Gould 02/23 

Gloria Griffith-Montague 02/23 

Ryder Johnson 02/23 

Patricia LoCicero 02/27 

mailto:deaconpaul@stmaryslompoc.org
mailto:formation@stmaryslompoc.org

